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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
 

At a Meeting of Statutory Licensing Sub-Committee held in Committee Room 2 - 
County Hall, Durham on Tuesday 2 April 2019 at 10.00 am 

 
 

Present: 
 

Councillor P Crathorne (Chair) 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors L Brown and L Kennedy 
 
 

Also Present: 
Councillor D Bell 
Karen Robson – Senior Licensing Officer 
Gill Proud – Solicitor, DCC  
Nicola Anderson – Licensing Authority 
Laura Cloney – Licensing Authority 
Graham Blount – Trading Standards 
PCSO Michelle Williamson – Durham Constabulary 
Shadab Azam – Premises Licence Holder 
 

 
1 Apology for Absence  

 
An apology for absence was received from Councillor A Hopgood. 
 

2 Substitute Members  
 
Councillor L Brown substituted for Councillor Hopgood. 
 

3 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

4 Application for the Review of a Premises Licence - News and Booze, 1 
Catherine Terrace, New Kyo, Stanley, Co Durham  
 
The Committee considered a report of the Senior Licensing Officer regarding an 
application for the review of a Premises Licence in respect of News and Booze, 1 
Catherine Terrace, New Kyo, Stanley (for copy see file of Minutes). 
 
A copy of the application and supporting documentation had been circulated to 
Members. 
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In presenting the report Karen Robson, Senior Licensing Officer advised that 
Responsible Authorities Environmental Health and the Home Office Immigration 
Team were not in attendance but written representations were included in the report 
bundle at Appendix 5.  
 
Following a question from Gill Proud, Solicitor the Senior Licensing Officer 
confirmed that the Premises Licence had been transferred to Mr Azam on 28 March 
2013.       
 
In response to being asked if he had any questions of the Licence Holder, Mr Azam 
began to present his case. The Chair asked Mr Azam if he understood everything 
that had been said and he confirmed that he did. It was then explained to the 
Licence Holder that he would be given an opportunity to present his case later in 
the hearing and that this was simply to clarify any points put forward by the Officer. 
He confirmed that he understood and had no questions at this stage.  
 
Nicola Anderson, Durham County Council Licensing Authority was invited to 
address the Sub-Committee as Applicant. The Officer stated that the Licensing 
Authority as a Responsible Authority had deemed it necessary to bring an 
application for the review of the Premises Licence due to an accumulation of issues 
at the premises. 
 
Referring to the grounds for review within the report bundle the Officer highlighted 
the key points.  
 
On 5 December 2018 as part of a joint enforcement operation with Immigration and 
Environmental Health, a visit was made to the premises where it was found that the 
named DPS was no longer involved with the premises, a person was found working 
in the shop who did not have the necessary status to do so, and the premises was 
in a run-down state. The premises had also failed a number of test purchases.  
 
During the visit Mr Azam confirmed that he was no longer the DPS and was given 
advice about making application to vary the DPS and contact details for the 
Licensing Authority. Mr Azam had advised that he was a Personal Licence Holder 
and therefore the process for transferring the DPS should have been 
straightforward. 
 
Other fundamental failings included that the Premises Licence was not on display 
and that there was only one fire extinguisher on the premises when there should be 
several in accordance with conditions on the Premises Licence.   
 
These failings showed non-compliance with the Licensing Act 2003 and the 
Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy. 
 
A further visit was made to the premises on 3 January 2019 when Mr Azam stated 
that he had not received the application form to vary the DPS. The application was 
then submitted by Mr Azam that day but was returned to him as it was incorrect. A 
correctly completed application was submitted on 21 January 2019 and Mr Azam 
was now both Premises Licence Holder and DPS. 
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Nicola Anderson then referred to the male found working illegally in the shop.  
Employing illegal workers encouraged people to take risks to enter the UK 
dangerously and left them vulnerable to exploitative employers. It also had an 
impact on the wages of legal workers and led to exploitation of working conditions. 
This showed a clear disregard by Mr Asam of the licensing objective ‘prevention of 
crime and disorder’.   
 
The premises had failed test purchases on 22 January 2016 and 14 July 2016, and 
more recently on 14 December 2018. Mr Azam was notified after each test 
purchase but had made no effort to ensure that staff were trained. This showed a 
blatant disregard for the licensing objective ‘protection of children from harm’. 
 
The number of defects found on the premises which were included in the report 
bundle also showed a disregard for the licensing objective ‘public safety’. 
 
The Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy stated that ‘Once licensed, it is 
essential that premises are managed, maintained and operated so as to ensure the 
continued promotion of the licensing objectives and compliance with the Act”. 
 
Following a question from Councillor L Brown, Mrs Anderson stated that the 
premises had operated without a DPS since Mr Azam took over in 2013. Mr Azam 
stated that his Uncle who lived above the shop was the DPS. When he had taken 
over the premises in 2013 he had thought everything was in his own name. 
Between 2013 and 2018 his Uncle lived upstairs and was still responsible.  
 
The Sub-Committee then heard the representations of PCSO Michelle Williamson. 
PCSO Williamson gave details of the test purchase made on 14 December 2018. 
The employee was issued with a Fixed Penalty Notice and Mr Azam was notified. A 
couple of further visits had been made since that test purchase. The Police 
supported the review application.  
 
Following a question from Councillor L Brown, PCSO Williamson advised that the 
Premises Licence would normally stipulate how long CCTV recordings must be 
retained. The Senior Licensing Officer clarified that the Premises Licence specified 
that CCTV must be in operation but did not state how long it must be kept.  
 
Following a further question of the Officer, Members were informed that the 
employee who sold the alcohol had said that she was working there to cover the 
Christmas holidays, possibly for a few weeks. The only training she had received 
was on the use of the till, the lottery and to stack shelves. The employee was not 
aware of Challenge 25 or the refusals register.   
 
Graham Blount of Trading Standards was then invited to address the Sub-
Committee. The Officer stated that the premises had come to the attention of 
Trading Standards more than once through intelligence. There had been issues 
relating to underage sales and youth anti-social behaviour in Annfield Plain for a 
few years. 
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Following the failed test purchases in 2016 Mr Azam had been offered training. A 
further test purchase was carried out in September 2016 when the sale was 
refused. 
 
The offer of free training was not taken up following the failed test purchases but it 
had been stated that one member of staff had attended training in 2011.Trading 
Standards always recommended training as it was unfair on the member of staff 
who received the Fixed Penalty Notice.  
 
Graham Blount explained that Trading Standards were concerned about the 
management of staff at the premises and it was critical that this was addressed. 
There were issues in the Stanley area and this was why test purchases had been 
carried out at this licensed premise and others in the area.  
 
Following questions, Graham Blount stated that the shop was 3 – 4 miles from 
Stanley but closer if using the railway lines, where the anti-social behaviour was 
taking place. 
 
At this point Mr Azam was invited to address the Sub-Committee. He stated that the 
building works inside the property had been completed and Health and Safety had 
visited and confirmed that all the works had been done. He now had an accident 
book and first aid kit. CCTV could now show footage beyond 20 days. A discussion 
ensued about the quality of the footage. Mr Azam advised that the shop was 
burgled on 16 or 17 December 2018 and the police had said that the footage from 
the incident was not clear. One week’s footage was clear but beyond that was very 
poor. Mr Azam offered to extend the length of time CCTV footage was retained 
beyond one month if requested. 
 
Mr Azam was asked by the Chair what he intended to put in place to prevent 
underage sales. He stated that in December 2018 he had been experiencing family 
problems. He managed a fish shop and the lady working there suggested that her 
daughter, who already worked at two other licensed premises, could work at News 
and Booze. 
 
Mr Azam referred to the two incidents from 2016 and asked for confirmation 
whether the sales were made by him or his employees. Graham Blount confirmed 
the sales were made by his employees. 

 
Mr Azam then referred to an incident involving three girls who tried to purchase 
alcohol without ID. When Mr Azam refused, the father of one of the girls entered the 
shop asking why he had refused to serve his daughter and subjected him to verbal 
abuse. 
 
The refusals register had not been available at the time of the visit as it had been 
taken by the police. He then received a new book. 
 
Following a further question from the Chair about Challenge 25, Mr Azam stated 
that his wife had attended training and he had asked for information about training 
but it was not received. He would attend any training available to him. Graham 
Blount clarified that an offer of training was included in a letter from Trading 
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Standards in 2016, and was included in the report bundle.  Mr Azam replied that he 
only had one member of staff now and he had attended training in 2011 with his 
wife.   
 
Mr Azam apologised for the underage sales. The lady already worked at licensed 
premises and accepted that he had not checked with her what experience she had, 
however he would send her on any training offered.  
 
Councillor L Brown asked about the presence of an illegal worker in the premises. 
Mr Azam stated that his Uncle lived upstairs before he moved to Scotland but did 
not work in the shop. He had given him permission to carry out mobile phone 
repairs. 
 
Nicola Anderson stated that at the visit when Immigration Officers were present 
they had asked about the mobile phone repairs and Mr Azam had denied that there 
was anyone living upstairs and that the phones were sent to Newcastle for repair. 
Mr Azam said that he did not say this and that his cousin lived in Newcastle. He did 
not know why the male had said he was working in the shop; he had given him 
permission to live there but not to work. He confirmed that he was paying the fine 
issued by the Home Office.  
 
Following a further question Mr Azam confirmed the name of his Uncle who had 
sold the premises to him. His Uncle moved to Scotland in October/November 2018.  
 
Following a further discussion about the CCTV footage Mr Azam confirmed that he 
understood how important it was to have good quality CCTV at the premises. A new 
box had been fitted and the footage was now clear. 
 
With regard to the training provided in 2011 Graham Blount confirmed that it was 
arranged in conjunction with all licensed premises in the Stanley area. He also 
confirmed that Mr Azam’s wife had attended and that Mr Ahmed was the licence 
holder at the time. Mr Azam said that he had worked in the premises since 2007 
with his Uncle. Graham Blount advised that Mr Azam attended training in December 
2012 and his wife in November 2011. 
 
Mrs Anderson asked Mr Azam what ‘right to work’ checks he carried out. Mr Azam 
replied that he or his wife asked for ID, passport, National Insurance number before 
an employee started work. The Senior Licensing Officer confirmed that Immigration 
could provide a list of checks that needed to be carried out when employing 
persons. 
 
The Licensing Enforcement Team Leader asked how training was now carried out 
in relation to underage sales. Mr Azam replied that he provided the training but if 
there was somewhere that provided training he would send his employees. He told 
his staff ‘no ID no sale’. For the first month of their employment they worked on the 
shop floor, and after one month when they were aware of the whole system, they 
worked on the till. 
 
The point was made that the person who had failed the test purchase in December 
2018 had not been working in the premises for one month. Mr Azam accepted this 
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and reiterated that at the time he was having family problems and this was the 
reason for her employment. He had three or four staff missing in the fish shop, and 
two in News and Booze. He now only had one employee, the same person who 
was working in the shop in December 2018.  
 
Nicola Anderson stated that the employee had said that she had not been working 
there very long but Mr Azam advised that she had started work in 
September/October last year. 
 
The Chair asked Mr Azam if he was aware of, and had read, the Council’s 
Statement of Licensing Policy. Mr Azam confirmed that he had. 
 
All parties were invited to sum up. 
 
Mrs Anderson stated that there had been a fundamental failing by the Licence 
Holder to manage the premises, and breaches of licensing conditions had occurred 
over a sustained period. The Licence Holder had not demonstrated an ability to 
manage the premises to adhere to the licensing objectives at any stage. Section 
182 Guidance prescribed certain criminal activity which should be treated 
particularly seriously, including the employment of a person disqualified from 
working by reason of their immigration status in the UK and the sale of alcohol to 
children, which the Guidance expected that revocation should be seriously 
considered.  
 
PCSO Williamson stated that having heard the representations she did not feel that 
Mr Azam had put any training in place to support staff. 
 
Mr Blount stated that underage sales and alcohol related problems continued in the 
area. The training Mr Azam received was a very long time ago and he did not 
consider that staff, who ultimately ‘carried the can’, had not received the correct 
training. 
 
Mr Azam apologised for the underage sales in 2016, and in December 2018 which 
was due to family problems. He had now sorted everything out and asked for ID 
before selling alcohol. He knew everybody in the area but if there was anyone new 
in the shop he asked for ID and refused the sale if it could not be produced. 
 
At 11.15am the Sub-Committee Resolved to deliberate the application in private. 
 
After re-convening at 11.45am the Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s decision. In 
reaching their decision the Sub-Committee considered the report of the Senior 
Licensing Officer, the verbal and written representations of the Applicant, the Police 
and Trading Standards, the written representations of Environmental Health, 
Durham Local Safeguarding Children’s Board and the Home Office Immigration 
Enforcement Team, and the verbal representations of the Licence Holder. Member 
had also taken into account the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy and 
Section 182 Guidance issued by the Secretary of State. 
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Resolved: 
 
That the Premises Licence be revoked.      
 
 
    
 
 
 
  
  
 
.  
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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
 

At a Meeting of Statutory Licensing Sub-Committee held in Council Chamber, 
Spennymoor - Council Offices, Spennymoor on Tuesday 9 April 2019 at 11.00 am 

 
 

Present: 
 

Councillor J Maitland (Chair) 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors P Crathorne and L Kennedy 
 
 

Also Present: 
Councillor J Blakey 
Yvonne Raine – Senior Licensing Officer 
Sarah Grigor – Solicitor, DCC 
Lee Smurtwaite – on behalf of Northumberland Taverns, Applicants 
Tim Robson – TJR Licensing on behalf of Applicants 
Councillor Roger Cornwell - City of Durham Parish Council 
Councillor Victoria Ashfield  - City of Durham Parish Council 
Councillor Carole Reeves -  City of Durham Parish Council 
 
 
 

 
1 Apology for Absence  

 
An apology for absence was received from Councillor D Brown. 
 

2 Substitute Members  
 
Councillor Crathorne substituted for Councillor Brown. 
 

3 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

4 Application for the Grant of a Premises Licence - Former Walkabout 
Premises, 13-15 North Road, Durham  
 
The Committee considered a report of the Senior Licensing Officer regarding an 
application for the grant of a Premises Licence in respect of the former Walkabout 
premises, 13-15 North Road, Durham (for copy see file of Minutes). 
 
A copy of the application and supporting documentation had been circulated to 
Members, together with additional information from the City of Durham Parish 
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Council maintaining its objection following an amendment to the application which 
add additional conditions relating to noise control measures at the premises.  
 
Mr McKeon, other person also maintained his objections. 
 
Councillor Cornwell of the City of Durham Parish Council provided a list of 
residential properties in the immediate vicinity of the premises which was circulated 
to all parties present.  
 
Councillor Cornwell was invited to address the Sub-Committee on behalf of the City 
of Durham Parish Council, and commenced by asking a question of Mr 
Smurthwaite about his position with Northumberland Taverns. Mr Smurthwaite 
confirmed that he was not a Director of the company. 
 
Mr Cornwell stated that the Parish Council had been told that The Loft would close 
if this application was granted but this was not apparent in the report bundle. He 
clarified that the Parish Council were not challenging the noise limitation measures 
within the premises.  
 
The Applicants had said that the proposals reflected what had happened in the past 
as the former Walkabout, but this was 10 years ago and it had been a welcome 
move in the City to convert flats above the shops for students which now meant that 
there were high numbers in the immediate area. This would inevitably lead to 
disruption with up to 900 people leaving the premises between 2.00am and 
2.30am. The Parish Council considered that the application should be refused or 
measures imposed to limit the impact of noise on those living in the flats. 
 
Councillor Crathorne noted that 900 referred to full capacity and questioned the 
likelihood of this at all times. 
 
Parish Councillor Cornwell acknowledged that those numbers could not be 
guaranteed but there could be up to 400 at an event without the need to notify the 
Police. There could be above 500 and up to 900 without any limitation other than 
the need to contact the Police.  
 
Following a question from Councillor Kennedy, Mr Cornwell confirmed that the flats 
were mainly occupied by students who paid over £9k per year for their education 
and required a good night’s sleep. People assumed that students were up at all 
hours but this was not the case and they had as much right as anyone else to a 
good night’s sleep. 
  
Parish Councillor Ashdale stated that, together with Mr McKeon, she had visited all 
the student flats on North Road on 7 April 2019, and had spoken to at least one 
resident in each property. The students had said that they were unaware of the 
application.  The Parish Council had visited students in support of their right to a 
comfortable life in Durham. Most students wanted to work hard while in the City. 
They had made them aware of the potential for double the numbers of people in the 
premises. All those with bedrooms facing North Road said they were affected 
nightly by noise and more so at weekends. Some of the students regularly slept 
with ear buds or listening to music. A post graduate had said that they had changed 
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their sleeping arrangements so that they could sleep later in the morning, however 
most were undergraduates with lectures to attend and could not do this. Those with 
rooms facing away from North Road were not as badly affected. She had asked the 
students to make written representation but the visit was too close to the hearing. 
However she was able to represent the students. 
 
Councillor Kennedy noted that Councillor Ashdale had said that she could represent 
the students but no letters or signatures had been received from any student. 
Councillor Ashdale replied that she had no ulterior motive but represented the 
students as a Parish Councillor represented constituents. She had no reason to 
misrepresent their views. 
 
Councillor Crathorne asked the Senior Licensing Officer to confirm that no written 
representations had been received. The Officer confirmed that they had not 
received any written representations or telephone calls from students. 
 
Mr Smurthwaite made the point that the Applicants already had a very good 
relationship with their neighbours and had not had a single complaint in respect of 
the two nightclubs The Loft  which had a capacity of 800. 
 
Mr McKeon was invited to address the Sub-Committee. Mr McKeon commenced by 
referring to the standard of proof which in the Licensing Act 2004 stated that it was 
not to criminal level. It was difficult to get students involved in the process as they 
were only present for half the year. All the students they had visited had gone home 
for the Easte break. He appreciated that the gold standard was to bring witnesses 
but they were relying on names and addresses and were given permission to be 
contacted. He understood that this would be sufficient. 
 
He was a resident of Neville Street and lived there when Walkabout opened. Neville 
Street was narrower than North Road with one-way traffic and was a route to 
student colleges. Very few residents now lived in the area. He now slept in his 
bathroom away from the noise. Students in North Road did not have another room 
to sleep in. 
 
The takeaway at the bottom of the street was licensed to 3.00am. Some students 
had windows overlooking North Road and the takeaway. 
 
Mr McKeon continued that noise limitation in the building did not recognise the 
noise in the street. The University had appointed an Officer to deal with concerns of 
residents but ironically it was the students who were being affected. The lack of 
sleep caused serious problems. 
 
Councillor Crathorne asked if students were already making a noise in the street, 
prior to the submission of the application. Mr McKeon confirmed that to be the case. 
The Councillor also noted that there was a taxi rank and public house at that end of 
North Road. Mr McKeon said that the public house was not frequented by students 
but by locals. 
 
Councillor Ashdale stated that noise levels would increase by 33% and mostly 
students would walk up Neville Street where Mr McKeon resided. There was a 
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strong likelihood of numbers increasing on both Neville Street and North Road. 10 
years ago there had been no student accommodation on North Road. The 
Councillor also made the point that those students in North Road who did go out 
some evenings would want to be able to sleep on other nights. 
 
Councillor Maitland noted Mr McKeon’s comments that the clientele in the public 
house differed to these premises but she did not consider that this could be 
guaranteed. When the flats opened the landlords must have been aware that 
Walkabout may re-open. Councillor Maitland also noted that Notices would have 
been displayed about proposals for the premises, both in respect of planning and 
licensing applications. 
 
Parish Councillor Ashdale stated that the students did appreciate that being in the 
centre of the City they would experience levels of noise but they were increasingly 
saying that their lives were being disturbed. As temporary residents of the City the 
students did not think they had the right to complain and the University had not 
explained that they could. 
 
Mr McKeon continued that the students and the locals did not mix. He advised that 
during term time Mr Smurthwaite held student nights when no locals would visit the 
premises. 
 
Following a question from Councillor Blakey Mr McKeon advised that locals visited 
Bishopgate, although 10 years ago they frequented Walkabout. 
 
Parish Councillor Cornwell clarified that the public house operated normal pub 
hours and attracted permanent residents. Mr Smurthwaite had said that the 
premises would only be open during term time so he was pitching the venue at 
students.  
 
Mr T Robson was invited to address the Sub-Committee on behalf of the 
Applicants. Mr Robson provided background to his licensing experience and stated 
that the Applicants had asked him to create a training procedure to ensure the safe 
operation of the premises, focussing on the safety of young people.  
 
The premises was once the Royal Cinema with a seating capacity of 1090, and as 
such was a more fortified building than those of recent times.  The premises was 
known Walkabout in 2003 until 2009, and in 2010 became a live music venue. After 
closing Mr Smurthwaite took over the premises in 2012, opening as a late night bar 
and Chinese buffet until 2013. The premises would improve the appearance of 
North Road and was to be a pub/eatery during the day and a bar at night. 
 
The nightclub would not be open every day of the week and was aimed primarily at 
student clientele. 
 
Mr Smurthwaite understood why the representations had been made and a number 
of conditions had been included to alleviate concerns. The requirements of Durham 
Constabulary had been accepted and would happily be implemented. The 
provisions of Section 150(4) would not be included. The applicants did not feel it 
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was appropriate for accompanied 16 or 17 year olds to be allowed alcohol with 
food. 
 
Environmental Health had conducted a detailed site visit and concerns had been 
addressed through condition.The representation had been withdrawn. 
 
Turning to the objections of the Parish Council, these related to breakout of noise 
from the premises but there was no mention of noise outside. Nevertheless door 
supervisors would ensure that customers kept noise levels down, and there would 
be notices on the door to this effect. The venue was designed to minimise the 
breakout of noise. The application now included sufficient and appropriate noise 
control measures. 
 
He appreciated the concerns of Mr McKeon about quality of life and it was 
saddening that he had been forced to move to his bathroom for sleep. He had also 
expressed concern about noise from The Loft and Studio and also the public 
house. However whilst he sympathised with Mr McKeon, there was no evidence 
that noise levels would increase as a result of customers leaving the new venue. 
The company’s Business Plan was to close The Loft which backed onto Crossgate. 
He had an unvalidated document from a student who lived directly above the 
foodstore on North Road asking when Walkabout was going to re-open. He was 
one of seven students who lived in the flat and who had all said that they had no 
issues with The Loft and Studio, similarly from the students in the flat above his 
own. Mr McKeon’s representations were generic and about other premises. There 
had been no physical representations from any students and no complaints about 
noise. Individuals had been asked to write but had not. The names and addresses 
of the students referred to had not been provided. Mr McKeon accepted that there 
had been no complaints from students. In his experience residents complained 
about students, and this was still an issue in the City.    
 
Mr Robson referred to the Thwaites case and the consideration of  ‘real’ evidence 
to support objections. There had been no real evidence that the premises would 
exaggerate noise in North Road and experts had said that enough had been done 
to alleviate concerns in this regard. 
 
Mr Smurthwaite addressed the Sub-Committee. He explained that Northumberland 
Taverns operated The Loft and Studio with a combined capacity of 840. They were 
moving the business downstairs purely for commercial reasons. The venue was 
better in terms of sound-proofing than The Loft. They were part of Pubwatch and 
had good dialogue with Agencies. Customers were successfully dispersed from the 
premises and it was incorrect to say that students just travelled up Neville Street. 
First year students went into the City Centre and the Viaduct area held less than a 
third of the total number of students. All they were doing was switching venues – it 
was not a new business. They operated one of the biggest capacity venues in the 
City without problem. Customers would be safe and being located on the ground 
floor they would be dispersed more efficiently.  
 
Following a question from Councillor Kennedy regarding the taxi rank ‘corridor’, Mr 
Smurthwaite explained that the premises had a corridor where people were kept 
safely until there were available taxis. Mr Robson added that the company was 
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wary of young students wandering the streets and this was a safe room for them to 
wait. 
 
Councillor Cornwell asked what percentage of students used taxis. Mr Smurthwaite 
confirmed that this was between 40 and 50%. Customers were clicked in and out so 
they could ensure that everyone was dispersed and he was the last person to 
leave. 
 
Councillor Ashdale argued that this was second hand information and no more first 
hand than the information she had provided about the students’ views. Mr 
Smurthwaite clarified that he was the Licence Holder and personally clicked 
customers in and out of the premises.   
 
Councillor Maitland asked if they called for taxis for their customers and was 
advised that if any of their customers were intoxicated they would pay for a taxi to 
take them safely home. Councillor Cornwell expressed concern that the premises 
should not serve customers who were intoxicated, and Mr Smurthwaite clarified that 
they were not served alcohol but did allow them into the venue to ensure their 
safety. 
 
Mr McKeon stated that at a PACT meeting it had been said by a PCSO that the 
main problems affecting residents was noise caused by students going home after 
a night out.  The Chair stated that there were no Police representatives in 
attendance to confirm that this was said, and the Police had not made 
representation about the application. 
 
Mr Smurthwaite responded that he had a good relationship with the Police. He was 
aware that student parties could causes problems in the City, not licensed 
premises. Student parties could go on all night and he considered it to be preferable 
for students to visit nightclubs where their safety could be ensured. 
 
All parties were invited to sum up.  
 
Councillor Cornwell referred to their original letter of representation and confirmed 
that the Parish Council were not pursuing their concerns about noise breakout from  
the premises but the impact of up to 900 people emerging after 2.00am which 
would cause significant disturbance to residents. The residents in North Road were 
entirely students who queued for student accommodation and may not have chosen 
to live on North Road. These students were 19 years old and it was entirely 
reasonable for their complaints to be relayed through their Councillor. 
 
The Parish Council would wish the Sub-Committee to refuse the application but if 
granted, he asked the Sub-Committee to consider the following: 
 

- Imposing a limit on capacity to that currently in place for The Loft 
- Members examine the Business Plan to confirm that The Loft will close 
- the hours of operation be restricted to the Framework hours. 

 
Mr Robson stated that he would oversee policies and procedures at the premises. 
Measures had been put in place to address concerns and prevent public nuisance, 
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and there was no guarantee that students would all walk up Neville Street.  No 
representations were received from students and the Fire Authority had no issues 
with capacity. The hours requested were reasonable and this was what the 
premises needed to be viable. 
 
Mr Smurthwaite stated that the company currently operated two late night venues 
and with the new venue there would be no change to hours, security and their 
policies. The existing venues had not had any problems in 8 years of operation. 
 
At 12.40pm the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the application in 
private. After re-convening at 1.00pm the Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s 
decision. 
 
In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee had considered the report of the 
Senior Licensing Officer, the verbal and written representations of the City of 
Durham Parish Council and other person, and the verbal representations of the 
Applicant and his representative. Members had also taken into account the 
Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy and Section 182 Guidance issued by the 
Secretary of State. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the Premises Licence be granted as follows:  
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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
 

At a Meeting of Statutory Licensing Sub-Committee held in Committee Room 2 - 
County Hall, Durham on Tuesday 14 May 2019 at 10.00 am 

 
 

Present: 
 

Councillor P Crathorne (Chair) 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors D Brown, C Hampson and D Hicks 
 
 

Also Present: 
Yvonne Raine – Senior Licensing Officer 
Catherine Hazell – Solicitor, DCC 
88 Front Street, Chester-le-Street 
Lindsay Morton – Applicant 
Clive Morton – Applicant’s husband 
Councillor Beatty Bainbridge – local Member and other person 
Derek Briggs – other person 
PCSO Michelle Williamson – Durham Constabulary 
PC Iain Robertson – Durham Constabulary 
Khan’s Foodstore 
Laura Brooks – Team Leader, DCC Trading Standards 
Mohammed Imtiaz Khan – Licence Holder 
Tim Robson – TJR Licensing Consultants on behalf of Licence Holder 
PCSO Michelle Williamson – Durham Constabulary 
Sean Barry – Public Health 
 
  

 

1 Apologies for Absence  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 

 

2 Substitute Members  
 
There were no substitute Members. 

 

3 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
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4 Minutes  
 
The Minutes of the meetings held on 6 February 2019 and 19 March 2019 were 
agreed as a correct record and were signed by the Chair.  

 

6 Consideration of the Ongoing Suitability to Continue to Hold a 
Personal Licence  
 
This item was withdrawn. 

 

7 Application for the Grant of a Premises Licence - 88 Front Street, 
Chester-le-Street  
 
Members: Councillor P Crathorne (Chair), D Brown and D Hicks.  
 
The Committee considered a report of the Senior Licensing Officer regarding an 
application for the grant of a Premises Licence in respect of 88 Front Street, 
Chester-le-Street (for copy see file of Minutes). 
 
A copy of the application and supporting documentation had been circulated to 
Members. 
 
Mr Clive Morton referred to the letters of objection which had all been sent together 
in one envelope. This was confirmed by the Senior Licensing Officer who advised 
that all individuals had been written to in order to validate the letters, as explained in 
the report.   
 
PCSO Williamson was invited to address the Sub-Committee. The Officer, in 
accordance with Regulation 14 of the Licensing Act 2003 (Hearings) Regulations  
2005, requested that the public be excluded from the hearing to make 
representations in private. With the agreement of the Chair all parties left the 
hearing with the exception of Members, Police Officers, the Legal Adviser, and the 
Applicant and her husband. 
 
Following the Police representations all parties returned. 
 
Councillor Bainbridge was invited to address the Sub-Committee. The Councillor 
stated that her objections were on the grounds of the licensing objective ‘protection 
of children from harm.’ The shop was used by lots of young people from the 
Academy as they sold a wide range of snack foods. Referring to the plan of the 
layout she wished to draw the Sub-Committee’s attention to the central display 
which made it more difficult for Mrs and Mrs Morton to observe the children at 
lunchtimes. Mr and Mrs Morton observed the children from outside the premises. 
However she was aware that Mrs Morton was working with the Police to improve 
the layout. 
 
Mr and Mrs Morton clarified that they observed the children outside because they 
also had stock on display to the outside of the premises. The alcohol would be kept 
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behind the counter which would be manned at all times. There would be three 
members of staff in the shop with one behind the till at all times. 
 
Mr Briggs was invited to address the Sub-Committee.  He had been made aware 
that alcohol was on the premises before Mrs Morton had made application for a 
Premises Licence. He advised that there had just been one person in the shop 
when he had visited. A lot of schoolchildren were in the street at lunchtime for 
around an hour and a half. He was concerned that older children would buy alcohol 
for younger children. There was another shop 5 doors down which sold alcohol and 
he had objected to their application at the time on the same grounds. It was easy 
for one person to be distracted and for alcohol to be stolen. This was an issue in 
Chester-le-Street. He had seen Mr and Mrs Morton outside the store observing the 
children.  
 
Mr Briggs was also concerned about night sales which may attract the wrong type 
of person and could result in disorder and public offences, another concern in 
Chester-le-Street. 
 
There was a café/ice cream parlour through the back of the shop which led onto the 
street. Residents did not want anymore alcohol on the street. 
 
Councillor Hampson asked Mr Briggs if he was aware of any reports of children with 
alcohol on a lunchtime. Mr Briggs confirmed that there had been reports of children 
going to the Riverside Park to drink alcohol and was a regular place for them to go 
to.  
 
Following questions from Members, Mr Briggs confirmed that there was alcohol in 
the shop before the submission of the application. PCSO Williamson clarified that 
Mr Briggs had contacted the Licensing Authority and that on investigation had 
found that alcohol was kept behind a curtain but that none was available for sale. 
 
Mrs Morton confirmed that alcohol was on the premises but was covered up and 
not sold. The shop was only open between 8.30am and 5.00pm Monday to 
Saturday and they were always gone after 5.00pm. The café and shop were entirely 
separate. In her experience if children wanted to buy alcohol they would go to the 
larger stores. 
 
The Applicant was then invited to address the Sub-Committee. She asked that they 
be given a chance, she had held a licence in the past without problem. The opening 
hours had been revised so no-one would be able to purchase alcohol on an 
evening as they closed before 5.00pm. 
 
Members asked questions of the Applicant. Mrs Morton confirmed that Challenge 
25 would be implemented and they were already experienced in the sale of age 
restricted products. The café was separate to the shop and could not be accessed 
by customers. She had owned the shop since January 2019 and had a wide range 
of customers, not just children. Mrs Morton confirmed that the store was viable now 
but people had asked to buy alcohol, for example on their way home from work. 
The store would close at 5.00pm but would attract customers from local businesses 
who closed earlier than that. 
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Following questions from PCSO Williamson, Mrs Morton confirmed that the 
application for the sale of alcohol was amended to be in line with the hours the shop 
was open ie 8.00am to 5.00pm Monday to Saturday. There were three full time 
members of staff present in the shop now and it would not be a problem if this was 
added as a condition. 
 
Councillor Bainbridge clarified that the café and shop were linked, but only the staff 
could walk between the two. Mr Morton stated that he and his son could not work in 
the café as they did not have a hygiene certificate and would therefore always be in 
the shop. Mr Morton stated that she did sometimes work in the café but this was not 
very often.       
 
All parties were then invited to sum up. None had anything further to add. 
 
At 11.10am the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the application in 
private. After re-convening at 12.05pm the Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s 
decision. 
 
In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee had considered the report of the 
Senior Licensing Officer, and the verbal and written representations of Responsible 
Authorities, other persons, local Councillor and the Applicant and her husband. 
Members had also taken into account the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy 
and Section 182 Guidance issued by the Secretary of State. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the Premises Licence be granted with the condition agreed with the Local 
Safeguarding Children’s  Board and with the following  conditions to be attached to 
the licence.  In  addition to this the Sub-Committee refused to specify on the licence 
the Applicant as Designated Premises Supervisor. The Sub-Committee confirmed 
that the licensable hours f o r  t h e  s a l e  o f  a l c o h o l  f o r  c o n s u m p t i o n  
o f f  t h e  p r e m i s e s  should be brought in  line  with  the hours the shop is 
open, therefore being 8am to 5pm Monday to Saturday. 
 
The additional conditions to be added to the licence in addition  to the 
condition mediated with the Local Safeguarding Children  Board: 

 
Prevent of Crime and Disorder: 

 

 

•  CCTV system to be installed  in  the premises, including camera 
at the  entrance  to the  shop  and  above the  sales counter,  to 
the satisfaction of Durham Constabulary, to be operating during 
licensable   activities,    and   footage   must   be   available    and 
downloaded upon request by a Responsible Authority.  Staff 
must be trained on operating and downloading the CCTV footage. 
CCTV footage to be kept for 28 days. 
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Protection of children from harm: 

 
•  All incidents at the premises will be recorded in an incident book 

maintained by the premises licence  holder.  Details to be 
recorded in the book include:  time and date  of  incident,  name  
or  full description of any person involved, whether the incident 
was recorded on CCTV and signature of person making the 
entry.  The book to  be  made  available   to  a  Responsible  
Authority  upon request. 

 
•  Operation of a Challenge 25 policy where all patrons believed to be 

under the age of 25 who seek to purchase alcohol will be asked to 
provide proof of age identification which is endorsed with the 
government PASS holographic logo. 

 
•  A refusals register must be in place in  the premises and used to 

keep  a  record  of  all  attempted  purchases  of  alcohol  where  a 
person believed to be under 25 is challenged and no identification 
is provided and the sale is therefore refused. 

 
•  The refusals register· should confirm  the  date  and  time  of  the 

refusal,  a description  of the person refused, the goods asked for, 
any significant comments made or behaviour of the person refused 
and the signature of the person making the entry. 

 
•  The refusals register should be checked for completion and signed 

off on a regular basis by the DPS or premises licence holder. The 
refusals register must be available at all times for inspection by the 
police or other Responsible Authority. 

 
•  Persons known to be or suspected of buying alcohol on behalf of 

children will be refused and reported to the police. 
 

•    Notices are to be displayed concerning the Challenge 25 policy. 

 
•   All staff to receive full training on the law  surrounding the sale of 

age   restricted  products and the  operation of  the  Challenge  25 
scheme. Refresher training to be provided ever year. Written Training 
records to be made and to be available for inspection on request of 
a Responsible Authority. 

 
•  At least  two staff to be  on the  premises at all times  licensable 

activities are taking place.   

 

8 Application for the Review of a Premises Licence - Khan's 
Foodstore, 25-27 West Road, Annfield Plain, Stanley  
 
Members:  Councillor P Crathorne (Chair), D Brown and C Hampson. 
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The Committee considered a report of the Senior Licensing Officer regarding an 
application for the review of a Premises Licence in respect of Khan’s Foodstore, 25-
27 West Road, Annfield Plain (for copy see file of Minutes). 
 
A copy of the application and supporting documentation had been circulated to 
Members, together with additional information received from the Licence Holder’s 
Licensing Consultant.  
 
Laura Brooks of DCC Trading Standards, the Applicant was invited to address the 
Sub-Committee. Ms Brookes advised that in March 2018 Trading Standards had 
received intelligence from Durham Constabulary that the premises was possibly 
selling alcohol to young people under the age of eighteen, and were increasingly 
concerned about anti-social behaviour in the area 
 
As part of an Operation with the Police, two test purchases had been carried out at 
the premises on 13 December 2018 and 21 December 2018, details of which were 
included in the report bundle. The premises failed both test purchases. A visit was 
made to the premises on 15 January 2019 to discuss the circumstances of the two 
underage test purchases with Mr Khan, and it was noted that there was no refusals 
register or any training records. At that time the business did not present steps that 
would promote the licensing objective ‘protection of children from harm’. 
 
However, since the visit Mr Khan had demonstrated a commitment to uphold the 
licensing objectives and the proposed additional conditions would achieve this. Mr 
Khan had been working with Mr Robson, Licensing Consultant and all staff had 
received training. Trading Standards had conducted a further visit to the premises 
the day before the hearing and now had confidence that the business would have 
no difficulty in promoting the licensing objectives.    
 
The person who made the sales on both test purchases was no longer working in 
the premises. It had also come to light that Mr Khan intended to spend time out of 
the country over the next few months and had indicated that application would be 
made for a member of staff to take over as DPS.  
 
In conclusion Ms Brooks asked the Sub-Committee to consider the proposed 
additional conditions as an appropriate means of dealing with the application. 
 
PCSO Michelle Williamson of Durham Constabulary was invited to address the 
Sub-Committee. The Officer stated that she supported the review application and 
had been part of the Operation, attending the premises on 21 December 2018 with 
a colleague. She confirmed that a Fixed Penalty Notice had been issued to the 
member of staff. 
 
Mr Sean Barry of Public Health referred to the letter of representation in the report 
bundle and had nothing further to add other than to emphasise the health risks to 
children when alcohol was available to them, both in terms of their physical 
development and behaviour. He supported the proposed additional conditions. 
 

Page 24



Mr Tim Robson addressed the Sub-Committee on behalf of the Licence Holder. He 
advised that Mr Khan did a lot of charity work and had been unable to attend the 
original hearing date as he had been out of the country. 
 
Mr Khan acknowledged that the sale of alcohol to underage people was totally 
unacceptable and would not be tolerated. Mr Robson assured Members that he had 
done his utmost to ensure that all persons working in the premises would not 
undermine the licensing objectives. All members of staff had been trained, including 
in the sale of age restricted products, dealing with intoxicated customers, Challenge 
25 (which had been implemented) and identifying fake ID.  A strict and solid 
underage sales policy had been implemented to ensure that refusals and 
challenges were recorded in a register. All staff had passed the accredited 
examination. 
 
In view of Mr Khan’s charity work out of the country he had agreed to amend the 
DPS. The proposed DPS had spent five hours in a training environment to assess 
her suitability, and would be taking the DPS course this week, after  which she 
would apply for her Personal Licence. An application would then be submitted to 
vary the DPS. 
 
With the premises he had done everything possible to ensure that alcohol sales 
were carried out in a responsible manner and training would continue.   A policy 
and procedure manual had been included in the additional bundle. Mr Khan was 
willing to accept the additional conditions proposed. 
 
Mr Khan stated that he had held a licence for 36 years and in that time there had 
been no issues. The member of staff who made the underage sales had made a 
mistake and there had been no underage sales prior to that. 
 
All parties were invited to sum up. None had anything further to add. 
 
Councillor Hicks stated that he was pleased to see the steps taken by the premises 
as this was a very serious matter. 
 
At 12.55pm the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the application in 
private. After re-convening at 13.05pm the Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s 
decision. 
 
In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee had considered the report of the 
Senior Licensing Officer and additional information from the Licence Holder, and 
the verbal and written representations of the Licence Holder and his representative, 
the Applicant and Responsible Authorities. Members had also taken into account 
the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy and Section 182 Guidance issued by 
the Secretary of State. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the following conditions be added to the Premises Licence: 
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The Prevention of Crime and Disorder 
 

 CCTV footage must be available and downloaded upon request by a 
Responsible Authority. 

 

 All incidents occurring at the premises will be recorded in an Incident Book 
maintained by the Premises Licence Holder or a nominated member of staff. 
The details which will be recorded in the Incident Book are: the time and 
date of the incident, the name or full description of any person(s) involved 
(including staff members), whether the incident was recorded on CCTV, and 
the signature of the person making the entry. This book will be available at 
all times for inspection by the Police and other Responsible Authorities upon 
request. 

 

 Persons known to be, or suspected to be, buying alcohol or tobacco on 
behalf of children will be refused and reported to the Police. 

 
The Protection of Children from Harm 
 

 Adherence to the law surrounding the ban on the sale of alcohol and tobacco 
to those under 18. 

 

 The operation of a documented Age Certification Policy (Challenge 25) 
where all patrons believed to be under the age of 25 who seek to purchase 
age restricted goods will be asked to provide proof of age in the form of a UK 
Driving Licence, Passport, Military ID card or photo identification which is 
endorsed with the government PASS holographic logo. 
 

 A refusals register must be in place at the premises and used to keep a 
record of all attempted test purchases of alcohol and tobacco where a 
person believed to be under 25 is challenged and no identification is 
provided and the sale is therefore refused. 
 

 The refusals register should record: the date and time of the refusal, a 
description of the young person refused, the goods asked for, any significant 
comments made or behaviours exhibited by the person and the signature of 
the person making the entry. 
 

 The register should be checked for completion and signed off on a regular 
basis by the DPS or Premises Licence Holder. The refusal register must be 
kept available at all times for inspection by the Police and other Responsible 
Authorities upon request. 
 

 Persons known to be or suspected of buying on behalf of children will be 
refused and reported to the Police. 
 

 Notices to be displayed concerning the law surrounding the ban on the sale 
of alcohol to children and explaining the Challenge 25 scheme. 
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 All staff to receive full training on the law surrounding the sale of age 
restricted products and the operation of the Challenge 25 scheme. Regular 
reminders to staff as to their obligations with respect to the above. 
 

 All staff training records and reminders to be put in writing and kept as a 
record of training which must be kept on the premises and be available at all 
times for inspection by the Police and other Responsible Authorities on 
request. 
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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
 

At a Meeting of Statutory Licensing Sub-Committee held in Council Chamber - 
County Hall, Durham on Wednesday 29 May 2019 at 1.00 pm 

 
 

Present: 
 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors J Blakey, L Brown and M Wilson 

 

Also Present: 

S Grigor – Council’s Solicitor 

K Robson – Senior Licensing Officer 

Inspector R Stockdale – Durham Constabulary 

PCSO H Robson – Durham Constabulary 

A Dickman - Applicant 

C Dickman - Applicant 

 

 

 
Councillor J Blakey (in the Chair) 

 

1 Apologies for Absence  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

2 Substitute Members  
 
There were no substitute Members. 
 

3 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

4 Consideration of a Temporary Event Notice - Port of Call, 6 North 
Terrace, Seaham  
 
The Committee considered the report of the Senior Licensing Officer 
regarding an application for a temporary event notice (TEN) in respect of the 
Port of Call, 6 North Terrace, Seaham. 
 
A copy of the location plan and application form had been circulated. 
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The temporary event notice was for the premises to extend the sale of 
alcohol and the provision of regulated entertainment for the screening of a 
TV Boxing Event on Sunday 2 June 2019 from 01:00 hours until 04:00 hours. 
 
An objection was received from Durham Constabulary on the basis that the 
event would undermine the licensing objectives, namely the prevention of 
crime and disorder and the prevention of public nuisance. Durham County 
Council’s Environmental Health Department confirmed that they had no 
comments to make in relation to the TEN. 
 
Inspector Stockdale speaking on behalf of Durham Constabulary indicated 
that Durham Constabulary were objecting to the TEN for the boxing match as 
this would undermine the licensing objectives. The boxing match was taking 
place in New York on the Saturday evening to Sunday morning. Due to the 
time difference and the fluid times the boxing match was to commence the 
boxing match may not be finished or even started when the TEN finishes at 
4.00 am. If the TEN runs out before the boxing match was finished what 
would happen, this was also an exceptional night as there was also the 
Chelsea and Arsenal football match taking place that evening which would 
add to crime and disorder, as people would be drinking watching the football 
match. People would stay out to watch the boxing, so there would be a large 
amount of drinking time.  
 
She then referred to the location of the premises as shown on the map 
circulated within the report that showed that the premises were in an area 
where there were a number of residential properties. 
 
When leaving the premises patrons would turn left or right and would be 
walking through residential housing, there was also residential dwellings to 
the rear of the premises. There was a strong community view around noise 
from premises and residents wanted the licensable hours limited due to 
public nuisances and at least 5 residents were prepared to attend a meeting 
for a different premises. The policy recognised the need to live, but to bear 
the community in mind. 
 
If the TEN was grated at 4.00 am, 100 patrons would be leaving the 
premises on mass in high spirits, play fighting which could progress. There 
would be a lot of noise and anti-social behaviour while people were trying to 
sleep. Looking at the infrastructure the last bus to Sunderland was 11.30 pm 
and 10.08 pm to Durham. Taxis did not operate after midnight unless pre-
arranged appointment and the boxing times were fluid. There would also be 
no takeaways open, so patrons would be spilling out into a residential area 
with no amenities available. 
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She then referred to the restrictions around planning law and that it had been 
confirmed this morning that no planning permission had been granted for the 
premises to open beyond 11.00 pm. She needed to bring this to the attention 
of the committee and she would be taking further advice. 
 
Speaking on behalf of the community, Inspector Stockdale indicated that the 
community did not support a 4.00 am closure of the premises due to the fear 
of crime. TENs were designed for legitimate community events not an 
opportunity to extend drinking times which would be to the benefit of the 
minority and residents would suffer. 
 
Councillor Brown sought clarification if the Applicant had previously had a 
TEN. The Applicant confirmed that they had never had a TEN from Durham 
County Council.  
 
The Council’s Solicitor asked Durham Constabulary if there were any issues 
associated with the premises. Durham Constabulary confirmed that there 
had been an incident recently but overall, there was no issues with the 
premises and they had worked with the Port of Call to reduce licensing 
activities. 
 
The Council’s Solicitor then asked if there were anti-social problems in the 
area. Durham Constabulary responded that there were anti-social behaviour 
issues on the Front Street, Seaham which was a social location that was 
thriving but at a detriment to the public, which was why the community were 
in high voice. 
 
The Council’s Solicitor then asked if there were any other licences premises 
in the area and if there were any problems. Durham Constabulary advised 
that there were other licensed premises in the area, but they had not applied 
for a TEN for this event and the problems associated with the area were not 
linked to the Port of Call. 
 
Councillor Brown sought clarification if other premises in the area terminated 
at 11.00 pm. Durham Constabulary responded that it was 11.30 pm but there 
were issues with planning permission. 
 
Councillor Blakey asked if other premises had obtained a TEN for the boxing 
event. Durham Constabulary responded that there were no other TENS for 
this event in the Seaham area but there had been TEN applications for other 
areas with they had looked at on an individual basis. 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer advised Members that there was insufficient 
time for other premises to now serve a TEN notice for this event. 
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The Applicants were invited to address the Sub-Committee and indicated 
that any anti-social behaviour was not linked to their premises. The event 
would be ticketed with a maximum of 100 people with 2 door staff. He had 
contacted local taxi firms who had confirmed that they would be operating 
later if there would be a reassurance that there would be customers. Other 
premises in the area were open until 1.00 am, he had previously worked with 
Amy Guest to agree operating hours that worked with residents. 
 
The Applicant’s continued that a previous TEN for a football event they had 
to empty the bar then open it up again which they did not have any issues 
with as it was not all about drinking and boxing fans were asking if there were 
going to be open and serving food. 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer advised that the TEN would not allow the 
serving of food as they had not applied for this element. 
 
The Applicant responded that in the past Sunderland City Council had asked 
them to provide food which they hadn’t applied for but was a condition asked 
for by the police. 
 
The Applicant stated that they would withdraw the food element and just 
serve bar snacks. 
 
Councillor Blakey sought clarification of what measures were in place if the 
match was outside of the TEN. 
 
The Applicant responded that he had contacted Sky who had assured him 
that the match would be concluded by 4.00 am as the chances of all fights 
going the full 12 rounds was limited. 
 
Councillor Wilson asked how they would ensure that residents were not 
disturbed when patrons were leaving the premises. 
 
The Applicant responded that they would have door supervisors on the door 
and would ensure that patrons were not dispersed all at once. 
 
At 1.25 pm the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the 
application in private. After re-convening at 1.45 pm the Chair delivered the 
Sub-Committee’s decision. In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee had 
considered the report of the Senior Licensing Officer, together with the 
written and verbal representations of the Applicant and Durham 
Constabulary. Members had also taken into account the Council’s Statement 
of Licensing Policy and Section 182 Guidance issued by the Secretary of 
State. 
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Resolved: That the application for the TEN be approved with the voluntary 
condition that the event be ticketed, and door staff be employed. 
 

5 Consideration of a Temporary Event Notice - Port of Call, 6 North 
Terrace, Seaham  
 
The Committee considered the report of the Senior Licensing Officer 
regarding an application for a temporary event notice (TEN) in respect of the 
Port of Call, 6 North Terrace, Seaham. 
 
A copy of the location plan and application form had been circulated. 
 
The temporary event notice was for the sale of alcohol from a mobile bar to 
be positioned on the pedestrianised pavement outside of the Port of Call, 
Seaham for the Seaham carnival event. The sale of alcohol (on and off 
sales) was for Saturday 20 July 2019 and Sunday 21 July 2019 from 09:00 
hours until 22:00 hours. 
 
An objection was received from Durham Constabulary on the basis that the 
event would undermine the licensing objectives, namely the prevention of 
crime and disorder and the prevention of public nuisance. Durham County 
Council’s Environmental Health Department confirmed that they had no 
comments to make in relation to the TEN. 
 
Durham Constabulary had provided additional information that had been 
circulated to all parties prior to the meeting.  
 
The Applicant had provided a copy of an e-mail from Seaham Town Council 
which had not been circulated in advance of the meeting and had not been 
verified. The Chairman accepted the additional information and a copy was 
provided to all parties at the hearing. 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer read out the e-mail which confirmed that the 
Applicant would be required to apply for a licence if they wished to sell 
alcohol at the event. 
 
Inspector Stockdale speaking on behalf of Durham Constabulary indicated 
that Durham Constabulary were objecting to the TEN for a pavement bar 
which would undermine the licensing objectives. The Carnival had been held 
since 2000 and was previously known as East Durham Show. The event 
involved the showing of films on Terrace Green and two fair grounds. The 
first night was ladies night and the second night was for families and children, 
that was hosted by Seaham Town Council. The event expected to attract 
10,000 to 17,000 visitors depending on the weather and was a family event, 
that was encouraging families to come together. 
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Inspector Stockdale then referred to legislation and the sale of alcohol to 
children which could not be supported by the licensing authority unless 
safeguarding was addressed.  The bar area would be in the public domain 
and there was a chance that children could be next to the bar area. A lot of 
work had been undertaken with schools and the feedback was that children 
felt intimidated and did not like being surrounded by adults drinking alcohol. 
 
They would expect the mobile bar to operate challenge 25, she then referred 
to an incident that took place on the 23 May 2019 where the premises had 
declined to serve a customer which resulted in some disorderly behaviour 
which moved outside into the public domain. It was a well-run establishment 
but unfortunately subject to behaviour which was outside of their control. She 
referred to Public Health not been consulted on TENs, but they did support 
alcohol free life styles for children.  
 
Durham Constabulary had provided some images of the area that were 
shared with all parties at the hearing. 
 
Inspector Stockdale then referred to the area to the front of the premises that 
was owned by Durham County Council and that she had received an e-mail 
this morning from Highways confirming that the Port of Call did not have 
permission for a bar outside the premises. She also advised members that 
as the premises had not produced any public liability insurance they were not 
authorised for tables and chairs outside the premises. 
 
Durham Constabulary wanted to ensure the event was safe for children and 
people in attendance. Bars in the area had off sales in place, they were not 
looking to restrict current businesses but wanted to encourage people to go 
into the bar to purchase alcohol so that drunkenness could be monitored, 
their issue was with an external bar. No further premises in the area had 
applied for a TEN for the event. 
 
Inspector Stockdale referred to the location of the external bar which was in a 
bottle necked area and the pavement area was used to move people, so they 
were not encouraging anything to be placed on the pavement so that they 
could ensure that people could be evacuated. The area where stalls were to 
be located was around the Tommy statue which was only for food with no 
alcohol. They were working with local off licences in the area to limit the 
sales over the carnival weekend. The police were happy to work with the 
premises, they were not looking to change the licence for off sales, but the 
placement of an outside bar was detrimental to the safeguarding of children. 
 
Councillor Brown asked if there were any open-air bars at the carnival. 
 
Durham Constabulary responded that there were food areas, but none were 
selling alcohol. Seaham Town Council had refused stalls for alcohol and had 
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not given permission for the Port of Call to have a bar outside of the 
premises. 
 
Councillor Blakey asked the width of the pavement outside of the premises. 
Durham Constabulary responded that it was an average width pavement, but 
the event would be pedestrianised, and children were encouraged to play 
and dance. Local bands would be playing on the Saturday with tribute bands 
on the Sunday. 
 
In response to questions, it was confirmed that there would be no stalls on 
the North of the parade and they were working with premises to ensure that 
no tables and chairs would be on the pavement for the event, Durham 
Constabulary provided details of the road closure. 
 
Durham Constabulary then referred to the e-mail from Paul Fletcher 
encouraging the TEN and indicated that this was a breakdown in 
communication as the Deputy Mayor for Seaham Town Council had 
confirmed that there was no need for alcohol sales as they were not 
authorising such activity. 
 
The Applicant referred to the public liability insurance that had been 
submitted and the licence renewed for the outside furniture. Durham 
Constabulary responded that the monies had been paid on the 16 May 2019, 
but the licence had not been granted as they were waiting for the insurance 
documents, this had been confirmed prior to the meeting. 
 
The Applicant indicated that they had been advised that the fee had not been 
paid so they paid it again but a couple of weeks later the cheque was cashed 
so they paid the fee twice, the public liability insurance documentation was 
with the cheque. 
 
Durham Constabulary indicated that they were not saying that the application 
had not been submitted but the licence had not been granted. 
 
The Applicant addressed the Sub-Committee and indicated that the idea of 
the TEN came from a pub watch meeting with Amy Guest. He referred to 
outside bars which had been happening for a number of years but there had 
been some problems last year which was not relating to their premises, but 
someone had brought a bar onto the sea front. He referred to the likes of 
Asda and Aldi and the only way they could compete with chain stores was by 
quality of service and they could offer cold line poured drinks from a keg. He 
indicated that people could purchase a bottle of spirits and who would stop 
them drinking when they had too much. He then referred to the incident on 
the 23 May 2019 and advised members that they had never served the 
gentleman in question, but he would not leave the premises, so he asked the 
door staff to remove him, but they did have to call the police as the incident 
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was out of control. They would not serve anyone who was intoxicated but 
people who have purchased alcohol from supermarkets would continue to 
drink. 
 
Durham Constabulary advised members that the event had security in place. 
The Applicant responded that if a group of people were drinking in a field 
who would let staff know, they would have staff on the door and inside the 
premises, so they would be right next to the mobile bar. 
 
Durham Constabulary asked how they would control off sales from the 
pavement as once they had purchased the drink they would go off into the 
crowds. The Applicant responded that if patrons were drunk they would 
refuse to serve but buying from a supermarket there was no control.  
 
Durham Constabulary advised that if there was disorder then they would 
regulate and restrict sale. 
 
Councillor Wilson sought clarification on why they required the TEN from 
9.00 am when then carnival did not start until 12.00 noon and asked the size 
of the bar. 
 
The Applicant responded that 9.00 am was to mimic the bar licence and 
confirmed that the bar was the size of a table and chairs and that drinks 
would be served in disposable plastic glasses. 
 
Durham Constabulary advised Members that all drinks that weekend would 
be served in disposable plastic glasses. She then referred to the other 
premises with an outside bar that the Applicant mentioned and advised that 
the mobile bar in question had been challenged and had not been placed 
outside for a period of time. 
 
At 2.20 pm the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the 
application in private. After re-convening at 2.30 pm the Chair delivered the 
Sub-Committee’s decision. In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee had 
considered the report of the Senior Licensing Officer, together with the 
written and verbal representations of the Applicant and Durham 
Constabulary. Members had also taken into account the Council’s Statement 
of Licensing Policy and Section 182 Guidance issued by the Secretary of 
State. 
 
Resolved: That the application for a TEN be refused. 
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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
 

At a Special Meeting of Statutory Licensing Sub-Committee held in Council 
Chamber - County Hall, Durham on Friday 5 July 2019 at 9.30 am 

 
 

Present: 
 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors D Bell, J Blakey and D Brown 
 
Also Present: 

C Hazell (Council’s Solicitor) 

H Johnson (Licensing Team Leader) 

Sgt Haythornthwaite (Durham Constabulary) 

Inspector Jones (Durham Constabulary) 

J Morg (Durham Constabulary) 

R Edge (Applicant’s Solicitor) 

A Toshie (Manager of Lux Bar) 

V Bell (Security at Lux Bar) 

 

 

 
Cllr J Blakey (in the Chair) 

 

1 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
 

2 Application for Summary Licence Review - Lux Bar, 28-30 Front 
Street, Consett  
 
Consideration was given to the application received from Durham 
Constabulary for steps to be taken prior to a review hearing in relation to the 
Premises Licence for Lux Bar, 28-30 Front Street, Consett (for copy, see file 
of Minutes). 
 
The Licensing Team Leader advised that the Licensing Authority had 
received a summary licence review application under Section 53A of the 
Licensing Act 2003 from Durham Constabulary on 3 July 2019. In 
accordance with the provisions of the Act the application must be considered 
within 48 hours of receipt. The Officer informed Members of the steps the 
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Sub-Committee could consider in accordance with the legislation, and a full 
hearing would be required within 28 days (by 31 July 2019). 
 
Sgt Haythornthwaite, speaking on behalf of Durham Constabulary indicated 
that they had submitted the summary licence review application for Lux Bar, 
Consett as the premises was associated with serious crime. 
 
On 1 July 2019 a male was assaulted inside Lux Bar by 2 males by means of 
being struck to the face and hit over the head with a bottle then further 
attacked once the victim fell to the ground. The male had been left in need of 
hospital treatment for a significant wound to his head and face as well as 
extensive injuries to the body. The incident had been investigated as a 
wounding with intent which was the most serious level of assault which was 
caught on CCTV. 
 
One of the offenders was known to the premises which he referred to as 
Male 1. Male 1 had been barred from the premises but the management had 
allowed him entry into the premises and agreed to keep an eye on him which 
resulted in a serious assault. 
 
On 27 May 2019, Male 1 and another offender (referred to a male 2) 
attacked a male inside Lux Bar. Male 2 was already banned from local 
licensed premises under the Pubwatch scheme so there were failings by the 
premises on this occasion too. Following the attack one of the offending 
males then returned to the scene unchallenged and collected his bottled 
drink before leaving the premises. On this occasion male 2 should not have 
been in the premises and one of the attackers returned unchallenged and 
could have easily carried out a further attack. 
 
Since Lux Bar obtained their licence there had been 6 reported assaults 
associated with the premises. In the last 9 weeks there had been 3 very 
serious assaults. 
 
On 5 June 2019 a member of Durham Constabulary had met with a 
representative of Lux Bar to express significant concerns and to seek 
assurances that the licensing objectives would be actively promoted. Since 
that meeting a barred male had been allowed entry into the premises. 
 
The person with the day to day control of the premises, Mr Toshi was the 
husband of the only Director and when the Designated Premises Supervisor 
(DPS) was asked what he does at the premises the DPS responded that he 
did nothing and just helped behind the bar occasionally. It became apparent 
that they had no knowledge of the conditions attached to their premises 
licence and they were breaching several of them regularly. 
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Durham Constabulary concluded by indicating that the public were at risk of 
harm and they would seek revocation of the premises licence. 
 
There were no questions of Durham Constabulary. 
 
Mr Edge, The Applicant’s Solicitor indicated that the expedited review was a 
quick process which happened within a 48 hour period. He had spoken to Mr 
Toshi and his wife and had spoken to Durham Constabulary just prior to the 
meeting. He admitted that there had been failings in the period that Mr Toshi 
had taken over and he had sacked 2 security companies.  
 
Mr Toshi owned restaurants which he had ran for a number of years 
successfully and was his area of expertise. It was not unfair to say that a 
night club license and conditions and hours were widely different to that of a 
restaurant and his client admitted that he was out of his depth. 
 
They were aware that this was there last chance, and they wished to work 
with responsible officers and come to some mediation. They offered interim 
steps that would be a full suspension of the premises licence until the full 
hearing and the immediate removal of the DPS from the premises licence. 
They were not asking for the DPS to be removed as an escape goat as this 
was only part of the problem and they would continue working with the 
police. If they could not find a compromise that was acceptable to the police, 
with robust policies in place and a change in management, Mr Toshi would 
accept that he had bitten off more than he could chew and would convert the 
premises to a bar/restaurant which was the expertise of Mr Toshi. By 
converting the premises to a bar/restaurant he would not be faced with what 
he had at the minute which was a vertical drinking establishment that 
required a well experienced full team and staff highly trained in dealing with 
these issues. They would attend Pubwatch meetings and ensure that the 
information was given to the head of security, so that they were aware who 
should be refused entry into the premises. 
 
Councillor Brown indicated that he understood that it was a complex problem 
and asked if the problems were associated with the premises or customers 
and were the issues going to be moved elsewhere. 
 
The Applicant’s Solicitor indicated that he was not from the area but had 
looked at the crime maps and it would appear that the area was not the best 
place for a nightclub. People who were banned under Pubwatch this was 
what it meant but they had disregard and go back to pubs and clubs and try 
and gain entry. They even try and gain entry by saying I know you family and 
I know where you live, the door staff at Lux Bar were local people and the 
only way around this was to employ people from outside the area.  
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Councillor Blakey asked why male 1 was allowed into the premises when he 
was known to them and why was male 2 allowed entry when he was on a 
complete ban. 
 
The Applicant’s Solicitor responded that the Pubwatch scheme worked well 
but not all DPS’s attended regularly and did not fully understand the policy on 
how the information was distributed. 
 
Sgt Haythornthwaite referred to body camera footage from the 27 May 2019 
that they had not had time to produce for the hearing today, but he had 
viewed the footage and one of the door staff had said that the male was on 
Pubwatch and should not be in the premises, so they were aware that he 
was on Pubwatch. 
 
The Chairman asked if male 2 had been drinking in any other 
establishments. 
 
Durham Constabulary stated that there had been some discussion around 
the DPS’s understanding of his role and the amount of time at the premises, 
not what they would look for in a DPS. Mr Toshi was at the premises all the 
time and was the husband of the Director and was the driving force around 
the premises and should be engaging as well. 
 
The Licensing Team Leader sought clarification if Mr Toshi was going to be 
the DPS. 
 
The Applicant’s Solicitor responded that they did not want to make any quick 
rash decisions but the current DPS had been removed from the Licence. Mr 
Toshi had indicated to him that he had booked himself onto another PLH 
course, he had changed the security company 3 times in a 7 month period 
and by completing the course he would know what was expected of him. 
 
In summing up, the Applicant’s Solicitor indicated that they had offered 
suspension of the licence which would give him time to sit down with Mr 
Toshi and his wife and to introduce a set of robust conditions to the 
satisfaction of the Police. If the Police, then still sought revocation of the 
premises licence then they would have a further conversation to convert the 
premises to a restaurant/cocktail bar and remove the vertical drinking 
element. Cocktail bars did not attract people who were committing these 
types of acts. 
 
At 10.10 am the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the 
application in private. 
 
After re-convening at 10.20 am the Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s 
decision. In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee had considered the 
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application, and the verbal representations of the Applicant and Durham 
Constabulary. 
 
Resolved: 
 
That the Premises Licence be suspended and the DPS be removed with 
immediate effect. 
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DURHAM COUNTY COUNCIL 
 
 

At a Special Meeting of Statutory Licensing Sub-Committee held in Council 
Chamber - County Hall, Durham on Friday 5 July 2019 at 10.00 am 

 
 

Present: 
 

 

 

Members of the Committee: 

Councillors D Bell, J Blakey and D Brown 

 

Also Present: 

C Hazell (Council’s Solicitor) 

Y Raine (Senior Licensing Officer) 

P Chidiac (Applicant) 

P J Maryanski (Proposed DPS) 

Sgt D Haythornthwaite (Durham Constabulary) 

S Mooney (Durham Constabulary – Force Solicitor) 

Insp Siobhan Jones (Durham Constabulary) 

J Morg (Durham Constabulary) 

 

 
 

Councillor J Blakey (in the Chair) 
 

1 Apologies for Absence  
 
There were no apologies for absence. 
 

2 Substitute Members  
 
There were no substitute Members. 
 

3 Declarations of Interest  
 
There were no declarations of interest. 
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4 Application for the Grant of a Premises Licence - Lebaneat, 47 
North Bailey, Durham  
 
The Committee considered a report of the Senior Licensing Officer regarding 
an application for the grant of a Premises Licence in respect of Lebaneat, 47 
North Bailey, Durham (for copy of report, see file of Minutes). 
 
A copy of the application and supporting information had been circulated to 
all parties. 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer presented the report and advised the Sub-
Committee that she had been provided with some information from 
Companies House that showed that the applicant had significant control of 
the company. All parties to the hearing were provided with a copy of the 
documentation. 
 
The Senior Licensing Officer advised Members that the premises currently 
had a premises licence to permit the sale of alcohol and the provision of late 
night refreshments which was revoked at a meeting of the Council’s Statutory 
Licensing Committee on the 5 February 2019, following a review from 
Durham Constabulary, the appeal hearing for this licence would take place 
on the 10 July 2019 at the Magistrates Court. 
 
The application was for the sale of alcohol for consumption on and off the 
premises and the provision of recorded music indoors from 12:00 hrs until 
23:00 hrs Monday to Sunday and from 12:00 hrs until 23:30 hrs on Christmas 
Day and Good Friday. Both activities were also requested from the end of 
permitted hours on New Year’s Eve until the start of permitted hours on New 
Year’s Day. 
 
During the consultation period one representation had been received from 
Durham Constabulary. Comments not amounting to a representation were 
received from Durham County Council Planning Authority. The 
Environmental Health Department, Durham Safeguarding Partnership, Fire 
Safety Authority and the Public Health Department all responded to the 
consultation with no comments. 
 
Mr Mooney who was representing Durham Constabulary indicated that they 
were objecting to the application as the granting of the licence would 
undermine the licensing objective of the prevention of crime and disorder, 
details of which were outlined in the papers.  
 
The premises had a history of multiple incidents of employing illegal workers 
and numerous incidents had occurred. The decision to make a review 
application had not been made lightly and revocation of the licence was 
sought some 5 months ago. 
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The police accepted that the applicant was not in a position of ownership at 
that time, but Mr Sayed had a history of putting others forward but would still 
be running the premises. 
 
Mr Chidiac the applicant lives outside of the area but intended to run the 
business and his own premises. He understood that Mr Chidiac had a 51% 
share in the company but Mr Sayed still had 49% share but there was no 
formal agreement or documentation to access to confirm if this was a 
permanent arrangement and where does the premises sit under Lebaneat. 
Would the recruitment still come from Mr Sayed’s company and it was not 
clear if Mr Chidiac was an investor on the basis of the 51/49 share split. Mr 
Sayed would still have substantial control over the premises. Only a clear 
break would suffice for these premises. 
 
Previously, the Sub-Committee had serious concerns over the use of the 
Licensing Act. The employing of illegal workers was not an isolated incident 
and was why the licence was revoked on the 5 February 2019.  
 
The Police accepted that the matters were subject to an appeal at court next 
week but noted that Mr Maryanski ran the premises on a day to day basis but 
had no previous experience in the licensing trade and the premises required 
a strong DPS. They believed that Mr Maryanski was part of the premises 
during the immigration raid so there would be no clean break and asked the 
Sub-Committee to reject the premises licence application. 
 
Sgt Haythornthwaite then addressed the Sub-Committee and indicated that 
Mr Sayed made a promise at the meeting held on 5 February 2019 that he 
would not employ workers without the right to work. However, on the 23 
February 2019 when a collision took place a delivery driver working for Mr 
Sayed under the Lebaneat chain under Lebaneat Express left the scene of 
the accident but later returned and said he was the driver but he did not work 
for Mr Sayed he was helping out but did not have the right to work in the UK. 
Durham Constabulary had ongoing concerns about Mr Sayed who holds 
49% shares in the company. They had not had an opportunity yet to go 
through what that exactly meant but he was still a shareholder in the 
business. 
 
Mr Chidiac, the Applicant then addressed the Sub-Committee and indicated 
that Mr Sayed had made a lot of mistakes but asked that the Sub-Committee 
not look at what had happened in the past and judge him. He assured 
members that Mr Sayed would not be involved in the premises he would just 
be supplying the food and he would not be employing staff from Mr Sayed’s 
company. 
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He had experience in restaurants and worked with a lot of restaurants. Mr 
Sayed had approached him some 7 months ago as he wanted someone to 
assist him and they agreed he would have 51 percent of the shares and that 
Mr Sayed would not get involved with the business. The premises would be 
run by himself and Mr Sayed would probably only be on the premises once a 
week. 
 
Councillor Bell asked who would be employing staff. 
 
Mr Chidiac responded that he would be employing staff in the premises as he 
had the biggest influence and the final decision. 
 
The Chairman asked Mr Chidiac if he had any knowledge of illegal workers 
and the collision with the delivery driver. 
 
Mr Chidiac responded that he was not aware of any illegal workers and was 
only aware of the traffic collision when he read the police report. 
 
Mr Mooney asked Mr Chidiac to explain the investment and what 
arrangements were in place.  
 
Mr Chidiac explained Mr Sayed had an investment in the business, but it was 
his business. 
 
Mr Mooney then asked if Mr Chidiac had plans in the future to own the 
remaining shares. 
 
Mr Chidiac responded that not at the moment, but they had been talks of him 
taking over the whole business in the future. 
 
Mr Mooney then asked if they had any documentation from the purchase to 
show the arrangements for the business and if the business was still called 
‘Lebaneat’. 
 
Mr Chidiac responded that he did not have any documentation, but he held 
51% of the shares and that the premises would still be known as ‘Lebaneat’. 
 
In response to questions from Mr Mooney, Mr Chidiac confirmed that they 
purchased food from the head office and this arrangement was in place until 
they got the food right. They did not use the agency to hire employees and 
this had been done via an advert. He explained the process for the hiring of 
staff and the arrangements in place for the safeguarding of illegal workers 
and that they used an agency for the checking of documents. 
 
DC Haythornwaite asked Mr Maryanski who he reported to. 
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Mr Maryanski indicated that he used to report to Anna, but he now reported 
directly to Mr Chidiac. 
 
DC Haythornwaite asked if there was any correlation between Lebaneat Ltd 
and the Lebaneat wrap house. 
 
Mr Chidiac confirmed that they were separate companies. 
 
Mr Mooney asked what experience Mr Chidiac had in the restaurant industry. 
 
Mr Chidiac responded that he had previously managed restaurants then he 
set up his own wholesale company. He was not required to be at his 
wholesale business all the time and planned to be in Durham a minimum of 2 
days as the traveling was not an issue. 
 
Mr Mooney asked Mr Maryanski how long he had worked at the premises. 
 
Mr Maryanski responded that he started working at Lebaneat last July as a 
Chef then head Chef and was now training to be a manager. He would like to 
have his own business in the future. 
 
Mr Mooney asked Mr Maryanski if he was present when immigration 
attended the premises and if he had any previous experience as a chef. 
 
Mr Maryanski confirmed that he was at the premises when immigration 
visited and that he had no previous experience in the licensing trade. 
 
DC Haythornthwaite asked Mr Chidiac if he had invested in other customers 
restaurants and was he aware of the restaurants history and what motivated 
him to invest. 
 
Mr Chidiac responded that he had not invested in other customers 
restaurants and was not aware of all the issues with the premises and that he 
had invested in the business as it was a good price. 
 
In response to a question, Mr Chidiac confirmed that Ms Cotoi did not work at 
the premises.  
 
In Summing up, Mr Mooney indicated that Durham Constabulary were 
objecting to the application as they believed that Mr Sayed still had control 
and influence over the business. Mr Sayed had employed illegal workers and 
the premises were subject to a lot of concerns. Assurances had been made 
but this premise was still shown on their website and they were still 
purchasing supplies from Lebaneat and Mr Sayed still had a 49% share in 
the business. There were no documents to show the setup of the business. 
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He asked Members to look at the incident that took place on the 23 February 
2019 and asked that the application be refused. 
 
At 11.15 am the Sub-Committee Resolved to retire to deliberate the 
application in private. 
 
After re-convening at 11.50 am the Chair delivered the Sub-Committee’s 
decision. In reaching their decision the Sub-Committee considered the report 
of the Senior Licensing Officer, the verbal and written representations of 
Responsible Authorities and the Applicant. Members had also taken into 
account the Council’s Statement of Licensing Policy and S182 Guidance 
issued by the Secretary of State. 
 
Resolved: That the application be refused. 
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